EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








Meeting: 1st February, 2012







at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Bell, Cassidy, Doughty, Garnett, Graham, Guselli, Richardson, Seward, and Wall.
105 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 (Minute Nos. 112 and 113) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

106 – Disclosure of Interests

Councillor Barlow declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 9 – Budget Proposals 2012-13 (Minute No. 117).  He was the Honorary Treasurer of Barrow and District Disability Association.  

He also declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 17 – Lease of Waterside House and Adjacent Land to BAE Systems Ltd (Minute No. 113).  One of the Licence holders was known to him.
Councillor Cassidy declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 15 – Amendments to Constitution Part 3(2) Officer Delegations (Minute No. 120).  A close relative was mentioned in the item.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.

Councillor Guselli declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 14 –Accredited Landlord Scheme (Minute No. 111).  He was a private landlord.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.  

He also declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 9 – Budget Proposals 2012-13 (Minute No. 117).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Seward declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 17 – Lease of Waterside House and Adjacent Land to BAE Systems Ltd (Minute No. 113).  She worked alongside one of the Licence holders.

107 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 14th December, 2011 were agreed as a correct record.

108 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 19th January, 2012 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-

Housing Maintenance Investment Programme
That the Executive Committee agree the following:-

1.
To note the progress on achieving and maintaining the Decent Homes Standard shown at point 1 of the report;

2.
To agree principles highlighted in point 2 and the annual Investment Profile shown at Appendix C of the report; 

3.
To agree to deliver a significant proportion of the investment proposals shown in Appendix D of the report through Cumbria Housing Partners subject to compliance with the frameworks group accounting requirements; and

4.
To agree that Officers procure the new planned investments shown in point 3 above using CHP or traditional competitive tendering.

109 – Extension for Water Safe Monitoring, Service Contract
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that in April 2007 a five year contract for water safe monitoring and water risk assessments had been awarded to Rentokil Initial.  They were a high standard national company and had provided a quality service to the Council over the last ten years.

A quality, thorough and well organised monitoring system was very important to the Council and of greater importance than testing any greater opportunities for cost saving on that contract historically valued at £18,500 per annum.

With a quality company in situ providing reliable service it was proposed that Standing Orders be suspended to allow for a further five year extension to the contract with Rentokil. 

Rentokil had offered to include a complete renewal of all properties, full risk assessments to the new British standard BS8580, online legionella awareness training for venue managers and appropriate staff, the continuation of the live online tracking system for monitoring and the inclusion of two extra properties for £19,500 per year.  That annual value would then be held for the duration of the five year contract. 

RESOLVED:- To approve the suspension of Standing Orders for the contract and agree the award of the contract to Rentokil Initial for a further five years with a total value of £97,500 to run from 1st April, 2012 until 31st March, 2017.

110 – LDF Annual Monitoring Report (AMR)
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the AMR for 2010/11 had been submitted to the Secretary of State on 23rd December 2011.  That was the seventh Annual Monitoring Report to be published and a full colour copy was available to view in the Members’ Room or on the Council’s website.

The AMR was required to set out the Council's progress in producing the documents set out in its Local Development Scheme (LDS). 

Certain aspects of the AMR were statutory requirements such as progress against the LDS, details of development plan policies which were not being implemented and how they were to be reviewed, and the number of dwellings delivered against any development plan targets.  The AMR had contained a ‘housing trajectory’ showing the actual and predicted performance against any housing targets in the development plan (currently those set out in the Regional Strategy).

DCLG had cancelled the AMR’s non-statutory ‘Core Indicators’ on 30th March 2011. Available data had been presented on the same basis as previously, to enable comparison with previous years and with other Cumbrian Authorities.  The AMR sets out a number of indicators to monitor policies in the adopted Barrow Port Area Action Plan DPD. 

RESOLVED:- To note the submission and content of the LDF Annual Monitoring Report.

111 – Accredited Landlord Scheme
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that following referral of the Budget Strategy to Council for approval and the retirement of the Chief Environmental Health Officer at the end of December 2011, it had been proposed that the staff within the Environmental Health Department that deal with private sector housing and housing market renewal were placed into a separate section.

Staffing in that section would reduce at the end of March 2012 when the Senior Environmental Health Officer takes voluntary redundancy.

The Council had operated an Accredited Landlord Scheme since 2004.  That had operated as a voluntary scheme intended to give participating landlords a market advantage.  The implementation of the scheme had been agreed by this Committee.

Landlords had been further incentivised to join the scheme by making grants available through Neighbourhood Renewal Fund (NRF).  The grants had been available to deliver energy efficiency or home security measures.  The grants had ceased with the end of NRF in 2008.

If accredited landlords breached the conditions of the scheme, their membership could be withdrawn, subject to an appeal to a panel including members and a landlord representative.  If membership was revoked, any grants made within the previous three years were repayable. He did not consider that any remaining members of the scheme could be subject to grant repayment.

The scheme had been managed by the Senior Environmental Health Officer (EHO). Membership had dwindled over time, and he recommended that with the redundancy of the Senior EHO, that the scheme be formally wound up.
RESOLVED:- To formally agree to close the Accredited Landlord Scheme.

112 – 102 Abbey Road Phase II
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the Council had purchased 100 and 102 Abbey Road (Oxford Chambers) in December 2010.  100 Abbey Road had now been demolished under the first phase of the works and the remaining footprint would be landscaped under a separate commission.

102 Abbey Road was a Grade II Listed building and had been categorised as a critical building within the Abbey Road Townscape Heritage Initiative gateway scheme, match funding was being provided by the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF).  The external refurbishment was needed and the works would tie-in well with the Duke of Edinburgh and 104 Abbey Road forming a completely refurbished terrace block.  
The Committee considered tenders that had been received for the refurbishment works.

The proposed scope of works had been cut back to fit the available budget.  The works had been prioritised to deal with the external envelope and ensure the building was water tight.  Internal works (including wall linings and finishes to all floors) had been cut back including the mechanical and electrical installations.

RESOLVED:- To appoint Team Northern Construction Ltd under the JCT 2011 Intermediate Building Contract with Contractor’s design to carry out the proposed works.

113 – Lease of Waterside House and Adjacent Land to BAE Systems Ltd
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that BAE Systems had approached the Council about a long term lease of Waterside House and the adjacent land.  Existing tenants would be displaced though the impact on them could be reduced by extending their termination of licence period and offering alternative accommodation.  The Committee considered the terms of the lease.

RESOLVED:- To authorise the Chief Executive to enter into a lease for Waterside House and the adjacent land with BAE Systems on the terms set out in the report.

114 – Establishment Review
RESOLVED:- To note that Agenda Item 18 – Establishment Review was withdrawn.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

115 – Housing Revenue Account 2012/2013
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 19th January, 2012 on the Housing Revenue Account.

N.B.  The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To note the information at (1) of the report;

(ii)
To note the information regarding balances as at (2) of the report;

(iii)
To note the information in point (3) of the report and agree the 2012/13 budget as shown at Appendix A of the report;
(iv)
To agree an average increase of 7.05% in line with Rent Restructuring guidelines and note the effect on individual rents shown at Appendix B of the report;

(v)
To agree the increase of Garage charges of 7.05% as shown at point (4.1)
of the report; and

(vi)
To note the information at (4.2) and (4.3) of the report.

116 – Treasury Management Strategy 2012-2013
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee of the requirements to set a Treasury Management Strategy and limits on various treasury transactions as well as a number of prudential indicators to monitor the compliance with the strategy.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the full strategy as detailed in the report and in particular the following:-
(i)
To adopt the Capital Prudential Indicators and Capital Financing Requirements (CFR) Limits for 2012-13 to 2014-15 to be amended in accordance with the final determination issued by the CLG on 1st February, 2012;
(ii)
To approve the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Statement which sets out Council’s policy on MRP;
(iii)
To approve the Treasury Management Strategy 2012-13 to 2014-15, and the Treasury Prudential Indicators;

(iv)
To approve the Authorised Limit for borrowing; and

(v)
To approve the Investment Strategy 2012-13 contained in the Treasury Management Strategy.
117 – Budget Proposals 2012-2013
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the current year projected outturn was expected to be a surplus of £266,200. That was mainly due to receiving the new homes bonus grant of £157,870, and the recovery of VAT amounting to £101,860.  The projected surplus for 2011-2012 had already been incorporated into the strategy calculations.

There had been no change to the settlement figures previously announced by the DCLG.

He further reported that in 2011-2012 the Government had introduced a grant to encourage councils to freeze the tax.  That grant would be included as part of the financial settlement for the CSR period to compensate for the loss of tax income resulting from freezing the tax in 2011-2012.

In October 2011 the Government had announced that a separate Council Tax freeze grant would be available for 2012-2013 but that grant would be a one off payment.  That meant that the loss of tax income would not be supported by future compensation from central government.

For Barrow the 2012-2013 grant would be £108,686 which was the equivalent of a 2.5% increase in tax.  Accepting that offer would mean that the income forgone over the CSR period would amount to around £532,000 which would have a major impact on the Council’s reserves.

The budget had been prepared on the assumption that the Council would not take up the offer of the grant for 2012-2013.
The budget strategy had been considered by Council on 24th January, 2012. That budget had been based on that strategy with refinements to some of the assumptions then used to reflect more up to date information.

It was proposed that the budget was to be set at £13,049,648 (excluding parish precepts).  That represented a 3.49% increase in Council Tax for the Borough area. The annual Band A tax would be £139.28 and Band D tax would be £208.92.
Based on the strategy, the net surplus for 2012-2013 of £709,580 had been added to the restructuring reserve to be used in the coming years to achieve a balanced budget by the end of the spending review period to 2015-2016.

A public consultation exercise relating to the budget strategy had already been carried out so there was no need for further consultation on setting the budget.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be held on 8th February, 2012 to consider the budget.

A Council meeting was to be held on 21st February, 2012 to approve the budget and set the Council Tax.  The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the Council would not receive information from the Police Authority and Cumbria County Council until 17th February, 2012.  He asked that the Council meeting be rescheduled to 28th February, 2012.
The Housing Revenue Account budget 2012-2013 had been submitted to the Housing Forum for consultation on 19th January, 2012. 
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
(i)
To set the budget at £13,049,648 with a 3.49% increase in the Council Tax for the Borough area. The annual Band A tax would be £139.28 (an annual increase of £4.70 or 9 pence per week) and Band D £208.92 (an annual increase of £7.05 or 14 pence per week);

(ii)
To agree the Parish precepts of £103,000; Dalton with Newton £73,000, Askam and Ireleth £27,000 and Lindal and Marton £3,000 parish councils.  The total revenue budget including parish precepts was £13,152,648;

(iii)
To agree to the following changes in reserves:

•
To add the transition grant for 2012-2013 of £2,985,778 to the           
restructuring reserve in accordance with agreed budget strategy.

•
To add the net planned surplus for 2012-2013 of £709,580 to the          
restructuring reserve in accordance with the agreed budget strategy;

(iv)
To agree the fees and charges for 2012-2013 as listed in the report and the addendum tabled at the meeting;
(v)
To note the medium term forecast of the revenue budget based on the agreed strategy;

(vi)
To note that the current year projected outturn was expected to achieve a contribution to balances of £266,200; 
(vii)
To approve the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum regarding the Housing Revenue Account; and
(viii)
To agree that the Council meeting be rescheduled to 28th February, 2012.
Immediately after the vote was taken Councillors Guselli and Richardson had requested that their vote be recorded that they had voted against the motion.

118 – Review of Polling Districts and Polling Places (Parliamentary Elections) Regulations 2006
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that in compliance with the Review of Polling Districts and Polling Places (Parliamentary Elections) Regulations 2006, every Council in England and Wales must have undertaken and completed a review of all of the polling districts and polling places in its area every four years.

The review had commenced on 31st October 2011 and any representations had to be received by 2nd December, 2011.

Local political parties, Ward Councillors had been consulted and views were also invited from electors within the Parliamentary Constituency of Barrow and Furness as well as persons who may have particular expertise in relation to access to premises or facilities for persons with disability.
A public notice had also been posted outside of the Town Hall, on the Council’s website and a Press Release had also been issued.

Furness Equality and Diversity Partnership had been consulted and they could find nothing that concerned them over access, disability or condition.
Representations had been received from Barrow and District Constituency Labour Party, St. Columba’s Catholic School and St. Paul’s C of E School.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To approve the changes to polling places and polling stations as detailed in Appendix 2 to these Minutes as amended;
(ii)
To delegate authority to the Returning Officer, after consultation with the relevant ward councillors, to make any necessary minor changes to polling places that may arise other than as part of a review; and
(iii)
To agree that Polling District (JC) be created as shown at Appendix 3 to these Minutes.
119 – Guidelines for Official Spokespersons
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that at its meeting on 4th October, 2011 the Local Government Working Group had agreed that the Guidelines for Official Spokespersons be submitted to this Committee and Council for approval.

The guidelines after approval would appear in Part 7 Official Spokespersons of the Constitution.

Official Spokespersons should:-

1.
Contact the Lead Officer as the first point of contact when seeking information about their subject area.

2.
Seek the Lead Officer’s guidance in responding to external queries or requests for information.

3.
Avoid feeling pressured into issuing a statement on behalf of the Council when so requested (unless the Member is prepared or in possession of accurate and up to date information).

4.
Adopt the procedure in (3) above when contacted by the press.

5.
Contact the Leader of the Council if further guidance is needed before responding to external queries in respect of the subject area of the Spokesperson’s role.

6.
Liaise with the Lead Officer as necessary and go through Agendas for external meetings or outside bodies prior to attendance at such meetings.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Guidelines for Official Spokespersons as reported for inclusion in Part 7 Official Spokespersons of the Constitution.
120 – Amendments to Constitution Part 3 (2) Officer Delegations
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that following deletion of the post of Chief Environmental Health Officer, he sought an amendment to the Constitution reflecting the new structure within the Environmental Health Department.

Under the new management arrangements, matters relating to private housing would not be dealt with by the Environmental Health Manager.  Delegation on these should be transferred to himself pending the wider review of the Constitution arising from the Budget Strategy, which would be reported to Members in due course.

He also commented that the Environmental Protection Act 1995 (Part XIII) Control of Stray Dogs should also be transferred to him.

To expedite the changes as quickly as possible the amendments would be considered at the Council meeting on 21st February, 2012.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council that Part 3(2) Section F of the Constitution be amended (a) by replacing references to the Chief Environmental Health Officer with Environmental Health Manager and (b) with regard to Housing Renovation Grants, the Housing Act 2004 and the Environmental Protection Act 1990 (Part XIII) Control of Stray Dogs, delegated powers be transferred to the Director of Regeneration and Community Services.

The meeting ended at 3.25 p.m.
